YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, June 6, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  F. Ahmad, J. Baarbé, M. Brubaker, A. Bunting, M. Cao, D. Cecchetto, P. Darke, A. Day, M. Goitom, R. Hornsey, S. Johnson, J. Kowlessar, R. Kruger, S. MacDonald, 
A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, N. Madras, H. Moore, T. Ojo, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), M.M. Schiff, L. Seiler, M. Taylor-Dube (Secretary), S. Tufts, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, L. Wiseman, P. Wood, M. Zabrocki 

Guests: T. Bhoola, V. Ng

Regrets:  N. Couto, P. Ingram, N. Lagerlöf, P. Macdonald, H. Macrae, J. Samuel, M. Zryd

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

Chair Reisenleitner reflected on the use of the land acknowledgement. He noted that we must remind ourselves that the land acknowledgement has meaning and that it needs to be acted upon. We must recognize the territory that we are on. 


As outgoing Chair, he offered a reflection on the current situation.  He echoed the words of former Dean of LAPS, Ananya Mukherjee Reed, by saying that people don’t feel cynical and turn away. We cannot really afford it. He also stated that today, June 6 is D-Day, which occurred 80 years ago. He spoke about the historical significance and stated that principles of democracy are the same and that we cannot afford to retreat from academic governance. He thanked those who have participated in academic governance structures.

He thanked the Governance team (Michael, Makhala, and Wes), as well as the decanal team. He also thanked the Committee Chairs. He equally thanked people who have stood for positions for next year. 

Dean Alice MacLachlan thanked and praised the Chair for his contributions, and for being a wise and judicious Chair. 
2. Report to Faculty Council on the Graduate Supervision Support Hub, June 2024
Presentation
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, and
Guests:  Tracy Bhoola, Program Manager, Graduate Supervision Support Hub; Victoria Ng, Senior Institutional Analyst, Office of Institutional Planning and Analysis
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith provided an overview of the presentation. Victoria Ng, Senior Institutional Analyst from Office of Institution Planning and Analysis, provided background on the Graduate Supervisory Support Hub (GSS Hub) Survey and shared the findings from the survey. A 7-question survey was sent to graduate supervisors. Data was anonymously collected between January 30 and February 14, 2024. The responses from each question included: 

What are the biggest challenges you and your colleagues face in supporting your graduate students through their various milestones and degree completion?

Some of the challenges identified were in relation to time, funding, writing and research skills of graduate students, milestones and deadlines, and accommodations.


What best practices have you or your colleagues enacted to successfully support your graduate students? e.g., group supervision; templates for feedback or for supervisory meetings; structured teaching sessions with your graduate students

Regular group meetings to foster community and progress
Reading/writing sessions
Structured teaching sessions: e.g., research methods, proposal writing, etc.
Document clear learning outcomes and timelines towards degree completion (e.g., visual timeline)
Templates for outlining deliverables, deadlines, and progress reports for students; Facilitate industry or network connections
On-boarding agreements to establish mutual expectations
Using Teams site/channels for document management with students (e.g., meeting agendas, drafts)

What professional development opportunities might enhance supervisory activities? (Opportunities could include those that are ‘one-time occurrences’ or those that are regularly available)

Workshops
Share best practices
Onboarding process for supporting new committee members or Faculty members Intellectual property
Knowledge translation of research activities
Lesser-known functions in Microsoft software (e.g. Pages, Teams)
How To’s (by workshop and/or online forum)
· how to address personal and/or group conflict
· how to get students started on their dissertation research
· how to establish boundaries in the relationship
· how to prepare students for the academic job market  
· how to receive and address feedback
· how to deal with committee disagreements
· how to support and/or provide resources for non-academic career paths

What might be some services, supports or resources that would most support you in facilitating your supervisory commitments?

Repository of resources for supervisors including forms, policies, best practices
Develop clear guidelines and expectations for supervision roles, responsibilities, and academic writing standards
Stricter deadlines for certain early requirements (e.g. course completion, comprehensive exams)
Conflict resolution assistance
Social and networking opportunities, e.g., in-person or online forums
Awareness of practices/culture of Canadian higher education

What centralized services or resources for graduate students do you feel would assist you in facilitating your supervisory commitments?

Writing support: writing workshops, retreats, clinics, and groups
provide more visibility for The Writing Centre and Teaching Commons
stage-based templates for dissertation writing (guiding questions, prompts, descriptions)

Academic and “life” administration:
Administration: deadlines, forms, processes, funding opportunities, courses, awards
Everyday life: visas, vaccinations, orientations, housing  

Mental health support:
counseling, wellness programs, assistance with housing and food security
emergency loans to support the mental well-being and overall health of graduate students.

Graduate office services:
FGS “Job placement office” to assist final year students in securing post-graduate employment (academia, private sector, or government); CV/resume development
access to an ombudsman; confidential advisor to address issues and questions

Final observations: 
Respondents suggested the need for templates and clearer standards, but they also indicated how additional bureaucracy and administrative tasks can be hindrances. Solutions should ensure that standardized approaches (that provides structure) can still be streamlined and not become administrative overhead. Initial ideas provided by the GSS Hub planning group appear to be in the right direction. Ms. Ng noted that overall there is a positive sentiment for the GSS Hub initiative. She reported that there will be student survey in Fall 2024. 

Associate Dean Academic, Cheryl van Daalen-Smith thanked Victoria Ng, and continued with the presentation. She shared selected insights from 3 surveys.
UK Council for Graduate Studies 2021 - a national survey of workplace experiences of supervisors and 3 online focus groups across STEM, Arts& Humanities and Social Sciences.

YORK’S 2017 Survey surveyed both supervisors and students. Some of the insights shared included that supervisors wanted workshops for faculty to discuss graduate supervision and learn from one another; and that students wanted to be able to provide feedback on supervision and better mechanisms when conflicts/lack of fit arise. Moreover, supervision was viewed as a co-learning collaborative experience where mutual learning and sharing knowledge occurs.

The Ontario Council on Graduate Studies’ working group on graduate supervision surveyed 23 universities that have graduate programs, in which programs shared their challenges and noted their (lack of) resources for graduate supervision. Institutions across the Ontario sector vary in their resourcing to support graduate supervision. The most common resources were electronic and with some institutions noting having workshops. Half of the institutions indicated they had no or insufficient resourcing for graduate supervisory training and services. The remaining institutions were split between those that have staff dedicated to this portfolio, and those that have collaborative efforts across multiple units/areas. The challenges shared for implementing or enhancing graduate supervisory role enactment were willingness of faculty members to participate, collective agreement/faculty association, weak oversight of supervisory privileges, and a lack of resources. Institutions indicated a desire for Principles stating they would be useful in the following ways: to reinforce internal guidelines; embed into training and resources; inform policy/guideline development and updates; and share with faculty, programs and students. The current result of these consultations culminated in the Ontario Principles for Graduate Supervision.

In addition, AD Academic van Daalen-Smith spoke about the core values that guide the OCGS Supervisory Guide, which are integrity, inclusion, and collaboration. She noted that these values and others will inform our envisioned HUB.

She then spoke about the things in which Decolonization, Equity, Diversity, Inclusion and Accessibility (DEDIA) are going to inform the Hub and that these DEDIA considerations apply for students and supervisors alike.
Moreover, she provided some cross-Canada examples of supervisory supports, including from the University of Alberta, University of Toronto, McGill, and the University of British Columbia. She then shared very recent scholarship on supervisory experiences, and noted from the literature that having dialogue and self-reflection are best approaches to supervision. 

Tracy Bhoola, Program Manager, noted that consultations are ongoing and provided a list of local and global consultations. Meetings with students will take place in the summer and fall. She shared many of the consultation findings, e.g., people want clarity on expectations, roles and responsibilities of supervisors and students; guidance on how to manage conflict; and supervisor/supervisee do's & don’ts. She subsequently shared a draft of the GSS Hub Framework with Council members. 
Councillor Annie Bunting asked if there has ever been a proposal for an FGS ombudsperson at York. 

Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith noted that dignity is central to what we envision for best practices for students and supervisors as well as to the values of the GSS Hub.

Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked AD Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith and Tracy Bhoola, Program Manager for the GSS Hub, for their presentation. 

3. Minutes (Previous Meeting, May 2, 2024) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
4. Business Arising from the Minutes
Motion to revise the agenda was approved.
5. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan addressed Council. She acknowledged the contributions of all and stated that she is grateful and proud to be working alongside everyone. 
Moreover, she praised the work on the Conference on Graduate Supervision that took place at the end of May. There were 250 unique visitors. She noted that the enthusiasm speaks to the work of the Hub. Next year the Conference will be hosted by Memorial University of Newfoundland. She also shared about the processes that Student Services area is working on in regard to Flowable, and she spoke about solidifying FGS as a service.
6. Decolonization, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (DEDI) – Update
Dean Alice MacLachlan noted that a motion was carried in the April 13, 2023, Council meeting, about Decolonization, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (DEDI). Motion: “be it resolved that all Standing Committees of FGS Council develop material ways to infuse DEDI commitments to the mandate and/or associated Committee procedures in time for final approval by Academic Planning & Policy Committee no later than April 2024 for presentation to and approval by FGS Council no later than June 2024.” She provided an update on each Standing Committees’ work regarding DEDI. Appeals and Academic Honesty Committee provided their report in March 2024, which included reflective questions. 
She noted that the work of other Standing Committees is in progress. The Awards Committee met with representatives from the VP Equity, People and Culture to establish a framework within which to foster change in the procedures of the Committee. She stated that the work of the Awards Committee is ongoing. Academic Planning & Policy Committee will be making changes their mandate to add DEDI considerations. Nominating Committee will similarly be adding DEDI considerations for seeking nominations. Dean MacLachlan noted the Petitions Committee undertakes complex work which includes considering DEDI in their work with petitions. She stated that the five Committee updates are on track to meet the Faculty Council motion on DEDI.
Dean MacLachlan spoke about other initiatives that FGS is undertaking in relation to scholarships and awards. There is training for adjudication committees. There was a fundraising campaign as part of FGS’ 60th anniversary to raise funds for part-time BIPOC racialized graduate students. Additionally, staff have created a DEDI tracker on the DEDI initiatives, that will measure our progress.
Dean MacLachlan asked how we might return to a taskforce of accessibility, referring to a 2014 motion that was approved in this regard, and mentioned that it will need a revision. She summarized next steps: 1) Continue to think about what a commitment to DEDIA at York looks like for graduate education. 2) Examine the material circumstances of graduate education, e.g., housing, and create a cost-of-living page, and 3) Change and expand the profile of graduate learner; currently there is an outdated model of who are graduate learners are.
Moreover, she announced an initiative for 2024-2025, the Dean’s Task Force on Accessible and Inclusive Graduate Education.
7. Changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council – DEDI and reports
For approval
Changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council | (.docx)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner summarized the changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council. The first change is to the item 3. Procedures of Standing Committees, to standardize the way in which reporting works. 

· Committee Chairs will report to Council before the end of each annual session, preferably by May, via Academic Planning & Policy Committee, regarding such Committee matters as:  enactment of the Committee’s mandate; the year’s trends; issues arising from Committee business; and priorities for the following year.”

The second change is adding considerations of DEDI principles to the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Academic Planning & Policy Committee mandate. 

· Committee members will be asked to demonstrate familiarity with York’s DEDI principles by having attended in-house or equivalent DEDI training (Polaris, the DEDI Toolkit or other available options) either within the first term of their appointment to the committee or no longer than two years before.
· Committee members will consider aspects related to Decolonization, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion as well as Accessibility in line with the DEDI principles outlined in the York University DEDI Strategy, when enacting the committee mandate. This will be enacted through the use of reflective questions provided by the Division of Equity, People & Culture.
· safeguards that York’s DEDI principles are considered in the procedures of Faculty Council and all of its Standing Committees.
· The Chair of Academic Planning & Policy Committee will report to Council at the last meeting of Council each year regarding such Committee matters as:  enactment of the Committee’s mandate; the year’s trends; issues arising from Committee business; and priorities for the following year.

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council be APPROVED.”

8. Updates to Thesis and Dissertation Prize Guidelines
For approval
Motion (.docx)
Approved at the May 8, 2024, meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Chair Markus Reisenleitner re-introduced this item to Council members. He noted the proposed changes and highlighted the addition of criteria. He also stated that by providing the criteria it is a way to help programs make decisions when making nominations for the thesis and dissertation prizes.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to the Thesis and Dissertation Prize Guidelines be APPROVED.”

9. Summer Authority
Motion: “that all items that need Council approval be delegated to the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee after the last meeting of Council in this academic year and until the first meeting of Council in the next academic year.”
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the Summer Authority motion be APPROVED.”
10. Report of the Nominating Committee
Report (.pdf)
The report of Nominating Committee was provided for information. Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted that it was great to see many names being put forward.
11. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Associate Dean Academic and Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee representative, shared that a website is being developed to support faculty with Artificial Intelligence (AI). She also noted that there are concerns of impersonations during exams, with fraudulent IDs and York cards being provided. There is a discussion being had around inequitable access to identification while at the same time maintaining rigour. Moreover, she shared that at the June 27 meeting of Senate, the academic conduct policy would be coming forward. She encouraged members to come and speak about maintaining the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ carriage on grad. 
Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee representative Saskia Van Viegen did not have any information to report for this meeting. 
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials representative, reported that several candidates were nominated. She also stated that the Subcommittee wanted to improve procedures on how nominations are brought to Senate. 
Senate Executive representative, Naomi Couto was unable to attend the meeting.
12.  Senate Synopses
Summaries of Senate meetings of April 25 and May 23, 2024 (URL/pdf)

The Senate synopses were received for information.

13.  Other Business
There was no other business.
14.  Hortative Motion
Director of the Graduate Program in Geography and Councillor, Steven Tufts read the following motion:

 “The Council of the Faculty of Graduate Studies condemns the University’s clearance of the encampment established on June 5 on the Commons of the York University’s Keele campus. The invitation of the police onto campus to participate in the clearance, the University’s communication’s framing of graduate students as parties “unknown to the University”, and the characterization of non-violent protest as a risk to community safety is, at best, ill-informed. Further, the turn to property rights and trespass violation at a public university, resulting in the arrest of a graduate student while on their campus is an affront to free political expression.  
 
We strongly request that Senate discuss, at its next meeting, the impact of police presence on campus in response to non-violent activity by community members on the University’s academic mission.”

The motion was seconded by Councillor Reiss Kruger. A discussion followed on the motion.

Quorum was called. There wasn’t quorum, therefore the motion did not pass. 

Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked everyone for having these discussions.

15. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:12 p.m.



